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 Tidewater  Ukrainian  Cultural  Association

(Óêðà¿íñüêå Êóëüòóðíî-Îñâ³òíå Òîâàðèñòâî â Ïðèìîðñüê³é Â³ðäæ³í³¿)

Newsletter No. XX, November 26th, 2001


FINALLY, IT IS TIME FOR OUR SIXTH ANNUAL CHRISTMAS PARTY!


The famous TUCA Christmas Party is imminent!  We hope everyone is ready.  This time the event will take place on Saturday, January 5th, 2002, beginning at 5:30 PM.  (Please note that it is NOT Sunday, as previously announced.)  


Our hosts this time will be Cynthia and Myron Bilyj,  If lost en route, please call for assistance.


We will attempt to make this celebration as ethnically Ukrainian as possible.  So, please wear your embroidered blouses, shirts, and whatever accessories you may possess.  By all means, bring Ukrainian food.  Since the party is one day prior to the Ukrainian Christmas Eve (Swiatyj Vechir, Jan 6th), we will temporarily waive the meatless food tradition, so kovbasa and everything else is OK.


As in the past, please bring a dish to share with other hungry TUCA-teers, (does not apply if you are single, a student, military, or have absolutely no culinary talent). Also bring some of your favorite liquid refreshment, and possibly a couple of zip-lock baggies to take home some samples of the ever present leftovers.  Be prepared to sing Ukrainian Christmas carols or at least hum convincingly.  First and foremost -- BE THERE!

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.  

TUCA Fifth Anniversary Party -- September 22, 2001:


If you missed it, you really missed it!  I am referring to the lovely evening at Broad Bay Country Club when more than 80 people gathered to celebrate the tenth anniversary of an independent Ukraine and the fifth anniversary of our TUCA.  While Olena Boyko conceived of this gala party before she fled to certain frostbite in Antarctica, it was her hard work complemented with the hard work of Andy Grynewytsch and numerous others who made this party a wonderful success.  A brief summary article on the party appeared in the October 28, 2001, issue of the Ukrainian Weekly.


After the presentation of the American and Ukrainian flags and their respective national anthems, Mike Luciw gave the opening prayer followed by the traditional bread and salt welcoming ceremony performed by members Joanna Korolyshyn and Anna Makhorkina.  I then had the enjoyable task of welcoming the assembled participants. I also presented a slide show of pictures that I had taken over our five years of existence, including the snapshots from the September 1996 meeting taken at the Norfolk Naval Base aboard the first two ships of independent Ukraine to visit America.  Other pictures included candid shots taken from some of out business meetings, some of the many pictures taken at our Christmas parties and picnics, as well as pictures of our participation in MAVA (Multicultural Alliance of Virginia) activities.


Three separate addresses were given.  Anna Makhorkina gave a brief initial welcoming address, followed by Captain Serhij Necheporenko, who is the Naval Attaché at the Embassy of Ukraine in Washington, DC.  Ms. Marta Zielyk, Senior Diplomatic Interpreter from the U.S. State Department, delivered the main address.  She told of numerous anecdotes that have occurred while she was translating for President Clinton, President Kuchma, and others.  Her presentation was extremely interesting as well as humorous on occasion.


Our favorite kozak, Petro Vashchyk from the schooner Batkivshchyna, entertained the attendees with a number of Ukrainian songs and performed on his accordion and flute (sopilka) as well.  Beautiful artwork by Elaine Hampton (her award winning modern religious icons) was displayed around the conference hall to add another special flavor to the evening.


Everyone who attended simply cannot wait until Olena returns to plan and execute our tenth anniversary party!

Submitted by Tom Krop.

Annual Christmas Donation to the Sevastopol Internat:


This year, as in the past three years, TUCA has forwarded a gift to the children, faculty and staff of School Number 7, Orphanage and Internat, in Sevastopol.  The donated money will be used to buy fruit, candy and pencils for the more than 200 children in the Internat as well as small gifts for the almost 80 faculty and staff of the facility, for St. Nicholas Feast, December 19th.  (In Ukraine children receive gifts from St. Nicholas on that day, not on Christmas as is practiced in the West.)


TUCA treasury contributed $600.00 for this purpose.  Please note that most of this amount was from the special "For the Children" donations by members during the past year and not from membership dues. (Mike and Olga Luciw and Andy and Zina Grynewytsch added an additional amount.)  The funds were transferred to Mykola Huk, head of the "Prosvita" organization in Sevastopol, who has been acting as our representative.  Lieda Boyko and Wasyl Mackiw of North Port, Florida, were a lot of help in transferring the money via the Export-Import Bank channels.


Due to our abbreviated meeting schedule this past year because of emphasis on the Virginia Beach Multicultural Alliance Festival in June and the Anniversary Banquet in September, the donations to the "For the Children" fund have been exhausted.  We sincerely hope that all of you will bring your checkbooks to the Christmas Party and help us to replenish this fund.  It certainly is for a worthy cause.

Submitted by Mike Luciw.

ORPHANetwork:


At our Gala fifth anniversary party in September, many TUCA members met Dr. Vincent Rosini, a local Virginia Beach resident who is the executive director of ORPHANetwork.  This is a non-profit organization created to extend humanitarian aid to orphans in Ukraine, Nicaragua, and other countries worldwide.  He has personally worked with some orphanages in Odessa, Ukraine for the past five years.  He is an enthusiastic gentleman who is trying to build support for repairing orphanages in Odessa so that these unfortunate children can have a better life, and he is also working to bring some of these children to America for both visits and perhaps ultimately for adoption.


In late October he sent me a very brief VCR tape showing pictures of the lovely children and the deplorable conditions in orphanage Nr. 4 in Odessa.  The one small bathroom for 400 children is in desperate need of repair.


While of course we are already supporting a Sevastopol orphanage with both individual and TUCA contributions, I seriously ask all of you to consider whether you can contribute some funding to Dr. Rosini's wonderful charity.  I will bring the VCR tape to the Christmas party and perhaps anyone interested can view it.


Contributions can be sent to ORPHANetwork, c/o Dr. Vincent Rosini, PO Box 9934, Virginia Beach, VA 23450-9934.

Submitted by Tom Krop.

What Is Multiculturalism? -- Forum:


On Saturday, January 26, 2002, a one to two hour presentation will be held at the Virginia Beach Central Library with several different speakers delving into what is meant by multiculturalism.  Speakers are being brought in from Old Dominion University and elsewhere in Tidewater to both give brief lectures and to answer questions from the audience.  The forum will explore how America's multicultural blending acts both as a strength and at times a weakness.  I will try to get out the names of the speakers by e-mail in the near future (or please call me) as I do not have them at this time.

Submitted by Tom Krop.

Multicultural Alliance of Virginia (MAVA) Meeting:


The meeting of the MAVA representatives was held at the Pavilion boardroom on November 19 to discuss the May 2002 oceanfront MAVA weekend.  Next year it will be held on the weekend of May 4 - 5, and once again be called World Fest.  As all of our members will recall, this is the weekend event at which our Ukrainian high school exchange student Tonya Antosha from Konotop, Ukraine, was crowned Queen of the Festival after competing against representatives of other ethnic groups the previous Friday night.


In the recent past this has been our primary education and cultural event of the year when we man display tables for two consecutive days and welcome visitors to learn about Ukraine and to see some of our wonderful Ukrainian artifacts.


This is an event supported financially by the City of Virginia Beach and this past year the City Council was disappointed in the lack of participants from the ethnic communities.  That is, there were not nearly as many visitors from our own individual heritage clubs to continue the same level of funding indefinitely.  We need to show a greater participation in the coming year not only in who works at our tables and for the event, but who simply comes to visit all the cultural tables.


Next year's event will have a format similar to the events of the past and I believe we will go ahead and try to once again man a table as we did in the past.  I advised MAVA, however, that I doubted that we would participate with a musical contribution as we had on two previous occasions.


I am putting out a club-wide appeal for a representative to go to the MAVA meetings, which will be held periodically between now, and June.  Our former representative, Olga Cehelska, who had been elected as MAVA Vice President, is unable to continue in that role due to other time commitments.  It seems more reasonable that the representative should be a Southside resident, as all of the meetings are held at the Pavilion in Virginia Beach.  Please call me if you will be a willing representative for this year's May Festival.  If we do not get such a participant, we may have to drop out of the World Fest 2002 completely, as I personally don't feel I have the time to fill two different roles in TUCA.  

Submitted by Tom Krop.

Our Olena in Antarctica:


As most of you already know, one of our founding members, our past president, the intrepid transatlantic sailor, pharmacist, Urbanna booster and TUCA sparkplug, has made the seventh continent, Antarctica, her home for the next eleven months.  Olena's own words follow.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch,  

A Message from "The Ukrainian Penguin"

The fame and glory of TUCA has reached its most southern point yet, McMurdo Station on Ross Island, on the Ross Ice Shelf only 800 miles from the South Pole. My long dream and goal of living in Antarctica, even though not on my sailboat as originally planned, has been realized.  I arrived on the Ice October 2nd (having left September 28th, only 6 days after the TUCA banquet) and will be working here for Raytheon Polar Services until next fall.  


I work in Housing and have 7 people under supervision with responsibilities for janitorial and housekeeping duties. Yes, I even got to shovel snow, too hard to sweep it off and now, with the thaw, have to deal with volcanic stones and dust. The answer to the most frequent question is that the cold here is not an issue. It was -68 F, with wind chill factor, when I stepped off the plane from New Zealand (all transport is by the New York Air National Guard cargo aircraft). The cold cut through me in spite of wearing the mandatory Extreme Cold Weather gear (10 lbs. on you) but that was extreme.  Now in 38 F we are walking around in shorts, no gloves or hats but with necessary eye protection against the sun's glare. The secret is no humidity, only 2% in the atmosphere (the other 98% is in Virginia) so it is extremely dry. 

The population here is 1100 or so of scientists, support personnel, construction workers and constant transport to the South Pole, Dry Valleys, Mt. Erebus volcano, glaciers, mountains, etc. The sea ice is very thick (5-12ft) and way out (70 miles) for this time of year, so sightings of penguins and whales are not possible, but have met seals and skua birds. These are fearless, hang around the kitchen and remind me of turkey vultures on Route 17, and perform the same function here. 

There is a non-denominational Chapel of the Snow here, originated by New Zealand priests when the US Navy was still in charge. Imagine my surprise when upon going to Mass that first Sunday, I was greeted by our Byzantine Icons, one of the Virgin Mary holding Baby Jesus and another of Christ, framing the altar. Father Coleman explained that being non-denominational, a neutral image was needed and so the icon was chosen but with no knowledge of the Byzantine Rite of the Catholic Church. I spend many hours of joy there as the Chapel overlooks the ice runway where the planes land with a dramatic background of the Royal Society Mountains and the sun streams through the stained glass window. 

A big thrill was making ham radio contact with the Ukrainian Antarctic team at Verdansky Station but they are half the continent away so we e-mail through Kyiv. Ukraine is now becoming very well known here at the station, as I am the first Ukrainian American on station and carry my heritage proudly. At sea-ice camping school, I took the blue-gold flag (gift of Mike Luciw) and planted it at our tent site. After we build a snow shelter (quicker than an igloo) it was raised on top of the mound and became the focal point of all photos. Yes, we slept on ice but lucked out, as the weather was mild, no wind, sun, sun everywhere (sunset will be February 20, 2002). 

I tried to convince Andy that, due to bad weather stranding the turkeys in New Zealand, we were served roasted penguin for Thanksgiving, but he is under the misconception they are a protected species. They are not but they would taste fishy due to their diet. We are now looking forward to seal blubber pudding pie for Christmas. 

Greetings and wishes of Health and Happiness, Joy and Peace to all TUCA-teers for the holiday seasons and I will be there with you in spirit to celebrate the Christmas party as you can be sure that our traditions and Christmas Eve Supper will be celebrated here at McMurdo. 

Submitted by Olena Boyko, The Ukrainian Penguin.

TUCA Cultural Director Position:


Our very talented award winning artist, Elaine Hampton, has graciously agreed to fill the Cultural Director position on TUCA's Board of Directors effective immediately until at least the next general election in October 2002. With Olena sweeping snow off icebergs, we felt we needed a local replacement.  Besides, Olena remains on the Board as a past president and will communicate with us via e-mail.  Anyone with suggestions for cultural or art related events of interest to TUCA membership please contact Elaine.
Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

TUCA Historian:


The unofficial position of TUCA Historian, or the keeper of the TUCA scrapbook and photo album, has been delegated to Christine Darby, Andy Grynewytsch's daughter and a new TUCA member.  This job has been previously filled (exceptionally well, I might add) by Lieda Boyko and then by Olena after Lieda's departure to Florida.  If anyone has photographs, newspaper clippings, or any other material that qualifies as a TUCA history artifact, please contact Christine.
Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

Ukrainian Armed Forces Day:


It appears that Thursday, December 6, was Ukrainian Armed Forces Day, or at least that is the day the Ukrainian Embassy in Washington was celebrating it.  The point is that some of our members (Mike Luciw and Andy Grynewytsch) have received formal invitations from the Ambassador, Konstantyn Gryshchenko, and the Defense Attaché, Colonel Andrij Taran, to attend a reception to honor the Ukrainian military.  Mike Luciw and Ihor and Hlib Taran attended "to represent TUCA".

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

Ukrainian Merchandise:

Lucy Halunko reports that she has ten Ukrainian blouses, (just arrived from Ukraine), in a variety of sizes available for sale.  Blouses are priced at only $75.00.  She also has a small selection of wooden eggs with painted icon images.  Prices for the eggs have not yet been determined.  These items have been supplied by Lucy's and Ihor's Ukrainian bicycle racing friends as a fundraiser.  If anyone is interested, please contact Lucy.

Submitted by Lucy Halunko.

TAA Annual Portfolio Exhibition:


For those who haven't heard, Elaine Hampton would like to invite everyone to the Tidewater Artists Association Annual Juried Portfolio Exhibition presented by the Portsmouth Museums and Fine Arts Commission.  The exhibition takes place at the Courthouse Galleries, corner of Court and High Streets, downtown Portsmouth.  (Phone 757-393-8983)  Hours are Tue-Sat: 10AM to 5PM and Sun 1PM to 5PM, closed Mon.  The exhibition will be open until January 27, 2002.  Six of Elaine's works are included in the exhibit.  Please visit the gallery when you are in the neighborhood.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

A Few Words from Florida:

Well Done, TUCA!  Our trip "back home" had a dual purpose - to pack up The Ukrainian Penguin for a year's stay in Antarctica (good thing we have strong Kozak genes) and to attend the TUCA Gala Banquet. And what a glorious event it was! It was great to see old friends and meet new ones, but alas time was just too short. What a fun-filled weekend. If you weren't at the beach party that night where we continued to spread TUCA cheer late into the night, I'm sure you've heard about it. 

Although I'm the first one to complain about the endless thanking of individuals at various Ukrainian "akademias" and functions (invariably you end up forgetting someone and hurt feelings abound), I would like to say a few gigantic "Diakuyus".  To Elaine - for the exquisite exhibit of icons; Tom - for the slide show - what a wonderful trip down memory lane; Andy - for the beautiful invitations and programs and the countless hours at your computer; Mike - for his heartfelt convocation and picking up the slack whenever someone dropped the ball; Millie & Steve - for their warm hospitality at Sunday's picnic at their lovely home. 

Very special thanks must go to Olena for pulling it all together. I know of the hassles, phone calls, e-mails and last minute problems you had to handle - but you did it. It was a memorable evening. What a grand history we have in only five years of existence. Our thoughts will be with TUCA at the Christmas gathering and we will be with you in spirit. Wishing everyone love and good health in the New Year. 

Submitted by Lieda Boyko & Cliff Heiser, Port Charlotte, Florida.

New Exchange Student from Ukraine:


Tidewater was fortunate last year when the lovely and talented Antonina (Tonya) Antosha was an exchange high school student from Ukraine at Kellam High in Virginia Beach.  The high point of Tonya's visit in the United States must have been her selection as the Queen of the Multicultural Alliance of Virginia festival on the boardwalk in Virginia Beach.  

Of course Tonya has returned home, but Ukraine is still well represented by the equally lovely Olga Chervatyuk who took Tonya's place.  Some of you had an opportunity to meet Olya, at our September banquet.  Olya comes from the historic Ukrainian city of Kamianets-Podilskiy.  She is 15 and has a 21-year-old sister who is a university student.  Her dad is a colonel in the Ukrainian armed forces.  At home Olya attended an art school and in addition to academic subjects studied dance, piano and painting.  We hope she enjoys her stay in Tidewater and we wish her lots of success in her studies.  

Submitted by Freda Pohrivchak.

Annual Dues:


Guess what?  It is dues time again.  TUCA dues of only $20.00 per year per family are due as of the first of January 2002.  Of course a few of our members have already paid their 2002 dues and we really appreciate it.  The majority, however, have not, and we still have some holdovers who owe dues for 2001 and in some cases 2000.  Please, make a point to bring your checkbook to the Christmas Party and give me (Nadia Hoots) a check for your dues.  (Cash also works.)


As of the end of November 2001, after all outstanding obligations, including banquet expenses, have been paid, the balance in the TUCA treasury is $1,078.45. 

Submitted by Nadia Hoots.

Holiday Greetings:


Time certainly flies and once again we are on the threshold of Christmas and the New Year Holidays.  The Board of Directors of the Tidewater Ukrainian Cultural Association extends our very warm holiday wishes to all members, friends and supporters.  May you all have a Joyous and Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year!  Peace, Good Health and Prosperity! Õðèñòîñ Ðàæäàºòüñÿ!  Âåñåëèõ Ñâÿò!  Ùàñëèâîãî Íîâîãî Ðîêó!
Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

New Members:


Because of added publicity for our Anniversary Banquet in September, TUCA hit the jackpot for new or prospective members.  It seems there were so many that I am sure I will inadvertently omit someone. However, we bid a warm Welcome and a sincere Ukrainian Pryvit (Ïðèâ³ò!) to all of them and hope to see them all at the Christmas Party!)

Mr. & Mrs. James and Lisa Ainsworth 
from Virginia Beach, VA

Mr. & Mrs. Leo and Halyna Bachinsky 
from Smithfield, VA

Ms. Orysia Bilan 



from Fredricksburg, VA

Mr. & Mrs. Mark and Christine Darby 
from Newport News, VA

Mr. & Mrs. Andrij Diakun 


from Williamsville, NY

Mr. & Mrs. Nicholas A. Diakun 

from Williamsburg, VA

Ms. Halyna Mudri 



from Newport News, VA
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